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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Seminole County Commissioner Daryl McLain, City Manager Tony VanDerworp, and Sanford Police Chief Brian Tooley.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, JULY 3, 2001 AND MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION HELD ON THURSDAY, JULY 19, 2001

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, July 3, 2001, and minutes of the work session held on Thursday, July 19, 2001.

President Dale requested correction of the name Larry Williams to Leonard Williams.

With the name correction, motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
 Consider approval of Joint Participation Agreement Number 411242-1-94-01 for acquisition and installation of runway end identifier lights (REILS) at each end of Runway 18/36 and 27R, and distance-to-go signs for Runway 9L/27R at Orlando Sanford Airport
Staff recommended approval of a FDOT grant for installation of REILS lights on the ends of the two air carrier runways, and for distance-to-go signs on the primary air carrier runway.  The total cost for this project is anticipated to be $266,666, with the FAA providing $240,000 (90%), and the FDOT providing $13,333 (5%).  The SAA 5% share is included in next fiscal year’s budget request.

Approval for adoption of the grant and authorization for execution of the agreement was requested.

B.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-17 with Samuel B. and Rhonda Hollingsworth for Building 302

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-17 with Samuel B. and Rhonda Hollingsworth for Building 302, located at 2836 Aileron Circle.  The term is for one (1) year, with an option to renew the lease on a month-to-month basis.  The lease consists of 2,200 square feet at $3.409 per square foot.  The annual rent is $7,500.00; the monthly rent is $625.00, effective August 1, 2001.

C.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-18 with Southern Elite Cabinetry, Inc. for Building Number 148.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-18 with Southern Elite Cabinetry, Inc., for Building Number 148, located at 1711 Hangar Road.  The term is for six (6) months with no option to renew.  The lease consists of 4,020 square feet at $4.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $16,080.00; the monthly rent is $1,433.80, effective July 1, 2001.

D.
Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-14 with Roy and Kay Hayes for 6.72526 acres of grazing land

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-14 with Roy and Kay Hayes for 6.72526 acres of grazing land located at 2741 Beardall Avenue.  Addendum A reduces the amount of land leased from 13.58 acres to 6.72526 acres, effective August 1, 2001.  The month-to-month lease has been adjusted to reflect a yearly rental amount of $222.88 and a monthly rental of $19.87.  The land is used for the grazing of horses. 

The other portion of the land will be leased by Caryn Roberts [Lease Number 01-21].  See Consent Agenda Item E. 

E.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-21 with Caryn Roberts for 8.175 acres of grazing land

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-21 with Caryn Roberts for 8.175 acres of grazing land located at 2741 Beardall Avenue, effective August 15, 2001.  This is a portion of the former Bessie L. Barrow property purchased by the Airport near the intersection of Beardall Avenue and Moore Station Road, and is the other half of the property originally leased by Roy and Kay Hayes.  The month-to-month lease has a yearly rental of $270.93 and a monthly rental of $24.16.  The land will be used for grazing of horses.

F.
Consider ratification of Florida National Guard Land Use Permit

Staff recommended ratification of the Florida National Guard Land Use Permit, which authorized the Florida National Guard to use Airport property on August 4-5, 2001, to conduct a training exercise.  A similar permit was approved last year for the same purpose.

G.
Consider authorization of Florida National Guard Land Use Permit

Staff recommended approval of authorization of the Florida National Guard Land Use Permit to allow the Florida National Guard to use Airport property for an “alternate assembly area” in the event of a disaster.  The effective period of this agreement extends from July 1, 2001 to July 5, 2004.

H.
Consider assignment of Lease Number 17-81 by Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc. to Realty Development and Investment Ltd.

Staff recommended approval of the Assignment and Assumption of Lease Number 17-81 by Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc., to Realty Development and Investment Ltd.  Realty Development has entered into an agreement with Southern Truss to purchase the truss manufacturing plant.

I.
Consider approval of Sanford Police Department Agreement for law enforcement services
The Sanford Police Department and Authority Staff agreed in principal to a six (6)-point contract that will become effective on October 1, 2001, and run through September 31, 2002.  The contract provides for two (2) officers to be assigned to the Airport performing police services that satisfy Federal Aviation Regulations.  In addition, the contract acknowledges and anticipates the possibility that the Airport will establish and transition to its own police department in the future.  Sanford Police Department will assist in that transition.  Fiscal year 2001-2002 cost will be $137,672.   

J.
Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2000-24 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office to place a modular office unit in the parking lot immediately adjacent to Building Number 439

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2000-24 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office to place a modular office unit in the parking lot immediately adjacent to Building Number 439 located at 3026 Carrier Avenue.  The purpose of the modular office unit is to provide an in-school suspension center throughout the school year.  This is a joint project between the Sheriff’s Office and the Seminole County School Board.  Hours of operation will be on school days, during school hours.  To facilitate placement of the modular office unit as well as parking, the Sheriff’s Office will pay additional rent on 22,957 square feet of the parking lot at a rate of $0.18 per square foot.  The annual rate is $4,132.26, and the monthly rate is $344.36.  The lease has been adjusted to reflect this addition, with the annual rental amount increasing from $55,725.00 to $59,857.261, and the monthly rate increasing from $4,643.75 to $4,988.11.

Note:
Building Number 439 is currently used by the Sheriff’s Office to house the Juvenile Enforcement Center.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve item A through J.

Item H was pulled from the Consent Agenda for discussion by consensus.  The motion and second were withdrawn.

Amended Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Items A, B, C, D, E, F, G, I, and J.

Motion passed.

DISCUSSION OF ITEM H

Counsel advised the Authority currently has a twenty-year lease with three five-year renewals on the Southern Truss plant, which is a ten acre parcel on the west side of the Airport.  The current tenant has brought a buyer to us who would become our tenant.  We have been in discussions with the new tenant and their lender who is taking back a leasehold mortgage, which is similar to a normal mortgage only it is not a mortgage on the underlying fee interest, which is the fee simple title.  It is a lien on the leasehold interest, which is the lease value.  The Airport Authority owns the improvements under the terms of the original lease, which was done about twenty years ago.  There are some inconsistent provisions in that lease.  The Board may recall that several months ago discussions had been conducted with the current tenant on whether or not the current tenant was going to be charged for the value of the land only, i.e., a land lease charge, when their lease expired and came up for renewal under the options, or whether it was going to include the value of the improvements.  Based upon some problems in the lease, it was not clear either way, we elected to go ahead and charge the tenant for the land only.  They proceeded on that basis.  We have issued letters to them so they could rely upon that.  Now they have a buyer.  Where we are in the negotiations is we had negotiated what we considered to be an acceptable agreement with the new tenant as far as lease modifications.  In addition to the item listed, consider approval of the assignment, the Authority would also be entering into a lease modification agreement as it relates to the new tenant.  The terms of the lease assumption and modification documents were not available to the Board because they were just finalized.  With regard to the modification documents, the lender is trying to get comfortable with their position.  What the Authority is giving up is that in the event of a catastrophic loss to the improvements, the bank wants first dibs on the insurance loss proceeds.  That is the only way that the deal is going to work.  We have a lease value with improvements of about $1.25 million.  There is no breakout between the value of the land and the value of the improvements in the appraisal.  The Authority has assessed the value of the land at $0.15 per square foot, and that new lease rate will go into effect in November.  The tenant is borrowing $400,000.  Counsel had been provided with a promissory note that they will execute and it is a 15-year amortizing note.  Theoretically his analysis was that the tenant in a catastrophic loss would rebuild with the proceeds of the insurance unless we get toward the end of the lease term at which time the tenant might elect not to rebuild because there would not be enough value left in the lease to justify the expenditure.  With an amortizing loan, Counsel was comfortable that the amount of payoff of the loan would be fairly low in relation to the value of the entire premises.  The way it was negotiated was that after the loan is paid off and if the tenant elects not to rebuild, the Airport Authority would get the balance of the insurance proceeds for rebuilding.  The Airport Authority could then do with that as it wished.  

Board Member Longstaff asked if the lender’s money was going into permanent improvements and not for inventory or stocking.

Counsel advised the lender was actually lending $400,000 and he did not know exactly how it was being applied but he was very comfortable it was being used as part of the purchase price for both the leasehold interest and possibly some other things like inventory.  There was also another $800,000 loan, which was not secured by the leasehold that would be for working capital and inventory, etc.  The total deal is $1.2 million.  Diane Crews had run Equifax on both the principal of the tenant and the tenant’s parent.  The principal of the tenant seemed to have a fine credit rating, but the principal is not guaranteeing the lease.  The parent company of the tenant has some issues.  The Authority will not be releasing the prime tenant, Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc., which is owned by Jack Byers.  Counsel did not know whether or not that company had any other assets other than this one.  The deal will not go through unless the Authority steps back on the insurance loss proceeds.

Board Member Longstaff asked if there was not already a leasehold mortgage on the property.

Counsel advised that he did not believe there was.  He advised Greg Picken who represents Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc., was present at the meeting and could address questions.

Mr. Gregory Picken, Gary, Dietrich & Ryan of North Palm Beach, and representing Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc., advised Southern Truss does not have an existing leasehold mortgage that would be paid off out of the proceeds of the sale.  His client took an assignment from Scotty’s.  The Airport Authority had an agreement with Scotty’s whereby Scotty’s built the original building.  

Counsel advised his recollection was that we have subordinated our landlord’s lien to some financing for personal property and things like that, but that is all we have done.

Board Member Longstaff advised as an ex-banker his sense of what they were asking was not unreasonable.  Of the $1.2 million the bank is lending, they are relying upon $400,000 to be secured by what he would call a “hard asset”.  If the hard assets go away, the leasehold mortgage would do them little or no good.  For the Airport to take a lesser position to the tune of the outstanding $400,000 does not sound unreasonable in order to protect the bank.  If the Authority did otherwise we would not get lenders to lend on facilities if we cannot protect them against catastrophic losses.  He advised he thought it was a reasonable request, and he did not have any opposition to it.  

President Dale advised the appraised value is $1,250,000 on the leasehold value.

Board Member Longstaff advised they would be obligated to get insurance as it relates to the line of credit for inventory and that is a separate insurance policy.  He assumed they would protect themselves in that department.

Counsel advised those would be separate loans.

Commissioner McLain asked who would be responsible for clean-up in the event of catastrophic loss late in the lease.

Counsel advised there was a provision in the modification requiring the tenant to clean up the property and return it to its natural state.  They are also entitled to a portion of the proceeds of the insurance to defray that cost assuming there is payment.

President Dale asked about the amount of the insurance.

Counsel advised the bank is demanding at least $400,000, and he thought after this meeting he would try to arrive at a number that he thought would be fair and reasonable given their appraisal and given what the Authority values the land at and they could insure it for the difference.  That would be the requirement that he would impose upon the tenant to carry.

Discussion regarding the Airport Authority being named as an additional insured.

Counsel advised the Authority, the Bank, and the Tenant would be named as their interest may appear.  The actual lease document says “if the tenant does not use the money to rebuild, it goes first to the bank and second to the Airport Authority”.

President Dale advised his question and recommendation would be leaning toward having them insure the property to the value of the appraised value.

Counsel advised the insurance company could only insure for casualty up to the amount of the value of the improvements on the date of the loss, replacement cost type policy.  That is what he would insist upon.  He advised he would further document the case.  With the new tenant it had been agreed that three documents represent the agreement and everything else had been gotten rid of so there would be no misunderstanding.

Discussion continued.  

Board Member Longstaff asked if Southern Truss was current on their lease payments.

Linda Cooper advised records indicated Southern Truss owed for July and August.  

Board Member Longstaff advised he assumed as a part of the sale that would be cleaned up and they would be brought current before the Board would acquiesce to the request.

Gregory Picken advised it was his understanding that a check had been Federaled to the Authority last Monday or Tuesday.

Follow-up was requested and payment of all rents would be included as part of the motion to approve.

Counsel advised he did not hit all of the things in the modification or in the lease, but he felt the Authority was adequately protected.  The only big issue was who would have first shot at the insurance.  The bank does have the right to come in and assume the leasehold interest and they have the right to nominate someone to take over that interest as long as they meet the Authority’s leasing policies, which he had described to them as a financially qualified, viable entity, and agreement to sign whatever documentation the Authority would require at the time in the form of a lease.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the modification of the lease as presented subject to the requirement that rents be brought current and insurance at replacement value.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised Chief Tooley had been present but was now in the lobby talking with the press.  He advised that he wanted to apologize for the press for this not to be a controversial item, but City Manager Tony VanDerworp, Chief Tooley, and he worked out a very good contract on police services, which had been approved.  The Authority would move forward with establishment of its own public safety department with the help of Chief Tooley and his department along with the Sheriff’s Department.  The Authority would get the best of all worlds and would have a very good public safety situation here at the Airport.  He wanted to thank Chief Tooley for coming to the meeting today.  With Chief Tooley’s absence at the moment, President Dale requested that Mr. VanDerworp thank him personally for the Airport Authority.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of Fiscal Year 2001-2002 Budget

President Dale apologized for the shortness of time in getting the budget statement out.  There had been time constraints due to the timing of the work session, staff attendance at FAMA, and our CFO’s marriage.

President Dale briefed the Board on the proposed budget for FY 2001-2002 for approval and adoption.

Discussion ensued.

There was an increase in operations and maintenance with a requirement for hiring three additional ARFF personnel and purchase of an additional ARFF vehicle to increase the Airport’s fire index from C to D and sometimes to Index E when there are A330 aircraft on the field.  

New personnel would be hired in administration for filing and organization making a total of four new hires.

President Dale advised staff would be happy, and fully intended, to meet with City of Sanford personnel and go over the proposed budget.  The Authority would present the budget at a joint meeting on August 27, 2001, at 3:30 p.m. for acceptance by the City.  A public hearing would also be held at the joint meeting on August 27.  

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding overtime in the ARFF Department.

Chairman Miller asked if the concerns of Board Member Longstaff regarding overtime could be deferred to staff on an ongoing basis.  At some point in time it might be proper to bring the item back to the board for discussion.

Discussion regarding the multi-year capital improvement program required by FDOT and FAA called Joint Airport Capital Improvement Program (JACIP).  JACIP is a computerized internet-based system where all airports in the state enter their wish list of long-term projects over the next five to six years.  It is not presented for adoption purposes; it is more for presentation and generation of discussion, and some of the items will be discussed later by the Authority’s lobbyist.   

President Dale advised if airports do not have their projects in JACIP, they are not going to get funding.  It is simply to put us in line for funding.

Chairman Miller advised as he reviewed the budget and saw the JACIP information his concern was and is the fact that it is not part of the budget.  We still do not even have our master plan or marketing plan with the new master plan that is coming.  He believed it was wrong to include it in the budget package because anyone who sees it can assume that if the Board approved the budget today they had also approved the JACIP information.  He asked that the information be pulled from the budget package or made explicitly clear that it was not intended to be part of the budget package, but rather was just what our discussion indicated.  When we vote on the budget today, the JACIP information will not be part of the package.  

Discussion continued regarding FDOT and FAA grants that were awarded, active, completed, etc.  

President Dale advised we now have two years of entitlement funds because we did not spend our entitlement funds last year due to the fact that our EA was not approved.  

Executive Vice President White advised the amount of money we are entitled to each year is based upon the number of passengers (a formula that has xx dollars per passenger).  Roughly this current fiscal year we are entitled to $2.9 million, some of which has already been spent for the master plan study, the EA, and the Part 150 Study.  Those amounts have been deducted from what is available for construction of the ramps and taxiway rehabilitation, which are the two big projects we have coming up.  However, on October 1, 2001, we will be entitled to a new round of approximately $3.1 million as estimated by the FAA.  It is just an estimate.

President Dale advised we used to not receive entitlement money.  It was not until we were designated as a primary commercial airport that we became eligible to receive that funding.  

Executive Vice President White advised the discretionary funding from FAA was entirely different.  That is something that airports are not entitled to and is subject to the whims of  the FAA and our ability to compete against other airports that are also applying for grants.  We have shown an estimated $675,000 for next year, primarily for the FAA’s portion of the fire truck, because those compete very well against other airport projects at the highest level of competition.  Any safety related type of project or equipment will generally assure discretionary funding.  

President Dale advised, however, you have to spend your entitlement money before you can get discretionary funding.  We are behind the eight ball this year because the EA has not been approved yet by the FAA.

Discussion continued regarding funding for the ILS Project.

Executive Vice President White advised the hoped for anticipated reimbursement from Congress is a specific line item appropriation in the US DOT Budget.  The House and the Senate both have approved the budget with this item in it, however, the Senate has now recessed until after Labor Day.  It still has to go to the Joint Conference Committee of the House and Senate, and that committee is yet to be named.  Some time in September the Conference Committee will meet and discuss this bill, and the feeling among the airport industry and trade associations is that there are not any really big issues, the House and Senate are pretty even on the deal, and it should pass.  If so, we would get the money after October 1.

President Dale advised we would have already had the money but it got hung up in the trade agreement with Mexico and the trucks coming in from Mexico.  They actually had a filibuster on it.  Senator McCain and another Senator are still threatening to disrupt the Joint Conference until the issue is settled over the Mexican trucking based on the North American Free Trade Agreement.   We feel that the funding is not in great jeopardy.  This would be a reimbursement of the ILS overage.

Discussion continued regarding funding for the high priority parking garage structure.  

Discussion regarding PFC revenues of an approximate $752,000, which would go into a special account.

President Dale advised the PFC revenues normally could only be used for capital projects.  In the case that we have taken money from operating revenue over the years and put it in the capital projects, they can be used until we reach approximately $1.3 million.  We have been approved to reimburse ourselves without the restriction.  We have used money that we normally would have used for operations.  We will put that money back into operating only up to the point of break even.

Board Member Longstaff advised, as he read the budget, that would be transferred to a restricted fund, and just like the overage for the terminal project, he wanted to make sure that it was the intent to take that $752,000 and place it in a restricted fund where it could only be spent based upon action by the Board.

President Dale advised that was the intent.  This will give us the restricted kitty that says we will have the money for our share to match grants.

Discussion by Board Member Triplett regarding fuel flowage fees.  His calculations and the way he looked at it we would go into a deficit of $95,000 on current flowage.  

President Dale advised we will pick that amount up in new commercial airlines coming in here.  We have not changed the rate on Jet-A.  It remains the same.  We anticipate to have a lot more business and a lot more fuel pumped.  We also anticipate that our general aviation fuel flowage would increase and not remain stagnant.  

Executive Vice President White advised the fuel flowage situation would be monitored very closely.  

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Triplett regarding capital improvement projects, the land acquisition for the ILS, and the $1 million loan from the City, which the Authority had paid back, but now seemed to be dipping back into.

Chairman Miller advised it was his understanding from the City Commission that they would make sure that the Airport could continue to borrow if and whenever necessary.

President Dale advised the Chairman’s understanding was correct.  He further advised his reason for going back to the City was 1) we want to work with the City; it is their airport that we manage on behalf of the City; and 2) when you can get 75% money and match it with 25% at an interest rate below 5%, that only makes common sense when you are managing the Airport on behalf of the people lending the money anyway.  We would be able to pick up $1,552,300 worth of property for an investment borrowed of $388,000.

Board Member Triplett advised he understood the numbers.  He was going beyond the numbers in that the reason the money was paid back so quickly was to get out of the feeling of the Airport owing money to the City of Sanford.

President Dale advised it was not his understanding that there was a problem with the Airport owing money to the City.  When he was Mayor money had been lent to the Airport Authority to meet some short-falls in both operating and capital, especially capital where there was so much growth.  If there was a bad feeling, it was not while he was Mayor, and he was Mayor when the loan was paid back.  He had gone back to the City Commission and they advised they certainly would roll it over and keep it available to the Airport for such items that came up that were important and we would need the money at a low interest.

Board Member Triplett asked if he understood correctly that the City Commission had indicated that the Airport could utilize the money.

President Dale advised the City had lent us the money at low interest (below 5%).

Board Member Longstaff advised he thought the City Commission had indicated that the money would be available on call and if they have it available to lend.

President Dale advised the City had indicated the money was available as long as they have it available.  They have not said we have a pool of $3 million.  They have said when it makes sense, looks good, and benefits the City on behalf of the Airport, which is being managed for the City, we will make money available for you on a low cost basis when you come forward on a case by case basis.

City Manager, Tony VanDerworp, advised those funds go into the City’s reserve funds.  In order to disperse those reserve funds, it must be done on a case by case request.  It was his understanding that there would be a request presented at the joint meeting on August 27 when the Airport budget would be presented to the City.

President Dale advised the City had already approved this loan at a rate of about 4.5%.

Board Member Howell advised that part of the reason the loan had been paid off early was that for about four years we heard it held over our heads that if it were not for the City we would not have been able to run this Airport.

Counsel advised in addition to reasons stated by the President, this is more to the case specific.  The Board may recall that the use of the money is for acquisition of land in the area of the ILS Project.  The ILS Project was probably, bar none, the worst project we have ever had on the Airport from the standpoint of getting the project done and from the standpoint of what the project cost in relation to what we received from the government.  We have two pieces of litigation going; two pieces of property that are remainder parcels involved in that litigation, which means it is not the part we are wanting, but the part we are impacting, and that money can be used to acquire those parcels.  He had spoken with the President and both agreed that there may not be any funding available for us right now to go after these properties and clean up this litigation as we write checks every month to our condemnation lawyer to baby-sit the case.  If the door is open from the City to get funding at the rates described, it would be foolish not to take advantage of that on a short-term basis.

Board Member Triplett advised he understood the deal, and he understood it was a good deal.  Going back to what Board Member Howell said about the reason why it was paid back quickly was that we did not want anyone to say that we needed them to stay alive.  He did not want to get into that position again.  He advised, speaking for himself personally, he did not want that out on the street.

President Dale advised the fact of the matter was that at that time the $1 million was needed to stay alive.  Now we do not need the money to stay alive, but we do need the money to solve a couple of litigation issues that have been ongoing for several years.  We are not in a position where if they don’t lend us the money we can’t survive.  

Chairman Miller thanked Board Member Triplett for expressing his concern.

Board Member Longstaff advised he shared Board Member Triplett’s point of view and he thought he was admonishing all of us to be careful and judicious about our use of debt.  His question was would this be the kind of money the Authority could pay back from PFC money.  Could it be used to eradicate debt?

Counsel advised the Authority could reimburse itself for borrowed money as long as the criteria for federal rules are met, that is, a note for payment schedule which we will have anyway.  As long as it is for a capital item, which is acquiring property that the Airport needs for future projects.  The only issue may be whether or not extension of 9L is a project yet for which we can reimburse ourselves.  

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised we still need to borrow the money from the City and he would go forward with that in order to close out the land acquisition.

Counsel advised he had talked with President Dale and they intended to go see HNTB at this time in an attempt to reduce the amount of money needed to borrow from the City.

President Dale advised the City is a great source for funding.  If the City has the money and we can borrow on a case-by-case basis at a low rate to get us through things, then we can pay it back later when revenue comes in.  The City expects repayment of funding when we can pay it.  The Airport would of course pay the interest for such borrowing.

Executive Vice President White advised there were two items in the capital projects that might need explanation.  1) On the list of projects is a maintenance facility for $106,000.  We do not have a description sheet for that project.  The item came up at the last minute.  We discovered in going through the files that there was an FDOT grant that we had obtained around 1992.  It expires next year.  If we do not spend it, we lose the 50% from the FDOT.  Ordinarily we would allow it to expire and go on with life, however, back in 1992 or 1993, the Authority actually spent some money on this project, hiring an architect and engineer to do some preliminary design work so we are obligated to carry forth the project and complete it or pay back the money to FDOT that we spent for the design.  A shelter is something that we do need for storage of equipment in our maintenance compound.  2) The $1 million environmental remediation project is not on the list but we do have a description sheet.  This project is for cleanup of fuel farms that the Navy left on the Airport.  We do not have a source of funding for the project.  One of our hopes is to go forth with congressional and state legislative funding requests.  We will do nothing unless we come up with some funding, but we did want to have it listed because it is a high-high priority when we go to the legislature.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the fiscal year budget for 2001/2002.

Motion passed. 

B.
Consider approval of TBI request to initiate construction for expansion and to implement charges for use of the Long Term Parking Lot (Lot B)
President Dale advised TBI was present this morning to brief the Board on the parking situation.  TBI’s request had been presented at a recent DRC meeting.  

Larry Gouldthorpe, President, TBI, briefed the Board regarding TBI’s request to initiate construction for parking expansion, and to implement charges for use of Parking Lot B.

Growth in airline passenger traffic at Sanford had been so explosive that the long-term parking lot (formerly known as Lot B) is frequently filled to capacity and many vehicles are forced to park in the overflow grass areas adjacent to the lot.  In an effort to quickly alleviate the shortage of paved parking spaces, TBI is currently in the process of soliciting formal quotes for design and construction of approximately 350 additional spaces contiguous to the existing 375 spaces in Lot B.  Preliminary drawings of the expansion plan were presented to the SAA Design Review Committee (DRC) last week, and approval was granted to finalize the plans.  Phase I, located just south of the existing lot and already permitted by St. Johns River Water Management District and some site work completed, would be the easiest to complete.  Early quotes on Phase I indicate a cost of approximately $300,000.  Phase II will be much more difficult to complete.  The property is not pre-permitted and will require additional fill to bring it up to grade.  The anticipated cost of Phase II is $800,000.  In ongoing discussions regarding a parking structure with President Dale, TBI would like to table Phase II, proceed with Phase I, which would increase parking by a minimum of 153 spaces, and continue planning for the garage structure, which would be a higher level of service all around.  Delaying Phase II would help the business plan for the garage structure.  TBI estimated that the cost of doing the design and construction at approximately $500,000.  However, prior to their commitment to spend the funds for the construction, they would like to obtain Board approval for implementing a charge for parking upon completion of Phase 1 of the expansion.  TBI proposed a daily maximum charge of $5.00, which would be initiated on or about November 21, 2001, if construction is complete by that time.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel asked what the terms would be for the land being offered from the Airport Authority to be used for parking.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised that OSD did not have a lease with the Airport Authority, they have a management contract.

President Dale advised the terms would be to allow TBI to relieve the Authority’s parking.  There is no lease provision.  OSD would be spending $300,000 to increase our parking, and they would implement shuttle service for customers to and from the Domestic Terminal.  OSD would get the revenue from the parking spaces but they would also have the expense of construction and the shuttle service.   The Authority would benefit by getting an additional 150 parking spaces and a shuttle service for our customers.

Discussion regarding the date for implementing the shuttle service.  The target date was toward the end of the current week (August 17, 2001).  The minute that they instituted paid parking in the short-term parking, the shuttle would be running.  The shuttle was standing by.

Counsel advised he wanted to know what the terms of agreement were for the process to go forward.  He did not think it was as simple as authorizing construction to commence.  He was taking the answer about the land being given to mean  that our agent is being authorized by the Board to construct a parking facility at their expense.

President Dale advised that was correct, but it would also include running a shuttle service, and offset their management expenses by receiving the revenue.  The benefit to the Airport Authority would be that we would have paid parking with a shuttle service full-time while the planes were in at no cost to the Authority.

Board Member Wright advised the issue Counsel was concerned about was public bidding.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised when the OSD agreement was negotiated there was a series of exhibits attached that showed the areas on the Airport that they were responsible for managing.  He assumed that the parking lot addition was contemplated to be an amendment to those exhibits just to show responsibility for that additional land.

President Dale advised the concern for the public bidding process could be worked out.

Counsel advised he would like the Board to make a determination this date that the Airport’s parking is in an emergency situation and we need to do something quickly.  What we have on record at this time is a permitted area for 153 parking spaces and our manager is willing get it done.  There are exceptions to public bidding for emergencies.  They would be acting as our agent to build this lot.  The difference is that they are using their funds, which may also provide another reason for not going through the time and delay associated with public bidding.  We always have to be looking at that issue.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, in recognition that we are approaching a heavy use season at the Airport; and recognition of the fact that as he came in this morning he observed large numbers of cars parked in the grass; and in recognition of the fact that the benefit that we derive from this Airport is in large measure due to the convenience to passengers and getting them in and out of aircraft and automobiles quickly; and in recognition of the fact that these circumstances are critical and an emergency situation exists to the economic viability of our Airport; and in order to solve the emergency parking situation in a way that would avoid time consequences that would run us into the latter part of this fiscal year or the early part of next fiscal year, which would be of grave financial consequence to us, that we authorize TBI/OSD, if not within the conformity of the letter of agreement with them, certainly within the spirit of the letter of agreement, that they would be the responsible party for future management of the structure parking; that staff be allowed to work with them to come up with an arrangement whereby they would provide this additional parking at their expense; and that they be authorized to institute implementation of a parking shuttle service, and charge a maximum of $5.00 per twenty-four hour day for parking in Lot B.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff advising his only problem would be the charge to our customers for parking which if he understood it correctly would be a $5.00 maximum per 24 hour day.  Nobody likes the profit motive any better than he and he realized that the Authority would get a share of profits.  If you take 600 spaces, and we are operating at 100% approximately, at $5.00 per day, that is about $3,000 per day meaning the return on OSD’s $300,000 is 100 days.  That seems to be awfully quick and does not pass the smell test in his mind in terms of the Authority being responsible to the people who use this Airport.  

President Dale advised  Board Member Longstaff was counting Lots A and B.  There are 528 spaces.

Staff recommended approval of TBI’s request for construction implementation, as well as initiation of a parking charge upon completion of construction of Phase I.

Board Member Longstaff advised that would add another month to the 100 days.  He advised he thought it was awfully severe to go from zero to $5.00 from the Airport that does not charge for parking.  We are going to heavy charges for parking real quick.  He did not think the payback by delaying charges was really that severe.  It just seemed aggressive in his mind.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised he did not want to misrepresent.  The idea of charging for parking is not strictly to recover capital on this project.  The business plan for OSD was absolutely contingent upon having revenues from parking, and it had been their intention to make that happen.  Without parking revenues, OSD does not stand up.  The idea is that now is the time with this capital project to begin bringing those revenues in.  

Board Member Wright advised one of the issues that came up in the discussion of the contract when all of this went through in coming up with these terms had a lot to do with the Executive Director’s protestation over what sources and pockets of revenue would be ours and under our control and which of those OSD and TBI would have and participate from a revenue standpoint.  One of the key issues was parking.  

Board Member Glenn advised the deal had already been cut.

President Dale advised the days of the Airport not charging for parking must come to an end.  We cannot serve the anticipated numbers of passengers and give free parking because we cannot build additional parking and give it away.  There must be revenue to pay for the parking whether from the Authority or OSD/TBI.  

Counsel advised without regard to the cost issue he had spoken with the President about the proposal and the first thing he wanted to do was make sure we were clear on one thing that this is not part of the OSD agreement.  It is part of a new part of that agreement, which was alluded to and that we may have to amend the agreement to bring this into it.  Under the circumstances, as the President had explained, we have an emergency parking situation and OSD/TBI has made an offer.  We still have to button up some holes in our agreement and would not want this to be a precedent for any future expansions such as if they wanted to build a hotel and wanted us to give them the land, those kind of things.  In this situation, the President had explained that this is a critical situation and that is the way that he is moving forward by letting the land be used and let OSD/TBI pay to construct the parking and get the service in.  Overall what we are here for is to serve the public.

Discussion regarding shuttle service agreed to previously whereby it would be provided as soon as Lot A was ready for charges, which shuttle was anticipated to begin this week.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised that the OSD agreement does contemplate that OSD will have to invest future capital in the domestic facilities.  The details are unspecified because who could have predicted one year ago that we would be constructing new parking lots, and possibly two years from now a new terminal.  This is a very dynamic, fluid skyrocket we are riding.  It is wonderful that we have to talk about this so early in the OSD 30 year term.  However, there would be more occasions when TBI would come to the Board and ask for the opportunity to invest further in these facilities.  He further advised that all of the facilities would revert back to the Authority at the end of the contract period.  

Counsel advised it was his understanding that the motion is to allow TBI/OSD to use the land for the remainder of the life of the agreement to build and maintain a parking facility at their cost and to be able to charge up to $5.00 per day in that area, and provide and maintain a shuttle service at their expense.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding whether or not the Authority could construct the facility itself and charge for the parking or if we had given that right over to OSD or was it only for this particular instance.

Counsel advised we have not given our right away.  But we did give it away on the Lot A and B parking lots.

Executive Vice President White advised there was a diagram attached to the agreement, but it was not a meets and bounds survey.  It was a drawn line of existing public parking facilities.  This area is outside the existing public parking facilities.

Board Member Longstaff asked if it was the intent to which we are bound morally to give TBI/OSD the right to parking revenues from all of this area when the agreement was contemplated. 

Counsel advised there were defined areas stated and included in the agreement.  Anything beyond that was subject to future agreement.

The existing parking Lot A and B were part of the agreement.

Board Member Robertson advised he did not want the people of Sanford to come back to us and say now you have given away something else.  

President Dale advised that the Authority gets 25% of gross on all OSD revenue.

Counsel advised the situation had been stated as an emergency and he thought he knew all of the terms of the agreement.  If some come up that he is not familiar with they will have to be dealt with as they come up.

Motion passed.

C.
Report from Lena Juarez on State Legislative issues
The Authority’s Tallahassee representative, Lena Juarez, reported to the Board on upcoming legislative issues.  Some important dates coming up were committee meetings to begin on September 13.  Committee meetings would also be scheduled three times in October, twice in November, twice in December, and once in January.  The session will officially begin on January 22, 2002, and will last for sixty days.  In October, there will be one week solely devoted to appropriations, which will also be the time when our budget requests, which last year was the commerce park, would be discussed.  Representative Mealor and Representative Constantine and others will be key players in making sure that our project is looked upon favorably.  Important allies and new committee chairs for next year are Senator Lisa Carlton, now the Senate Appropriations Chair.  Jim Horne has gone on to be our board of education director so now we have Lisa Carlton who will be a key person this coming year.  Other people we need to make strong contact with are Senator Constantine, Senator Webster, and Senator Clary as the general government sub chair and Senator Carlton.  In the House, it would be Representative Mealor, Representative Feeney who is also our Speaker, Representative Johnson from our local delegation and is the equivalent to Clary in the House, and Representative LaCasa who is the appropriations chairman for the House similar to Carlton in the Senate.  

Discussion of this year’s projects included submission of a TOP (Transportation Outreach Program) project, and the purpose of the program is to enhance Florida’s economic growth and competitiveness and to improve travel choices to insure mobility.  There is always a minimum of $60,000,000 in that pot and it can grow to any amount the legislature may decide.  Last year it was roughly $120,000,000.  It is available for all public entities but they cannot have public/private partnerships.  The applications are due on August 31st.  Funding will be available in July of 2002.  The criteria was altered somewhat this year and consists of five factors, emphasize economic growth and competitiveness, increase inter-modal transportation linkages, broaden transportation choice, provide matching funds, and preserving any existing transportation infrastructures.  This year, in talking with both the President and the Executive Vice President, the proposal for Orlando Sanford Airport will be the Northside Aviation Development, which is the development of a PanAm hangar and reservation center complex costing approximately $6,500,000.   Regarding our legislative member budget request, something to keep in mind is about a month ago the State Revenue Estimating Conference estimated about $300,000,000 to $500,000,000 shortfall in next years budget.  Last year was a tight budget year so this year will be a tight budget year also.   The projects discussed briefly are the parking garage estimated at about $6,000,000, and the commerce park infrastructure, which could be divided into a variety of phases.  

Lena Juarez advised she would like to turn the discussion over to the President and Executive Vice President to talk about JACIP and how that comes into play with deciding what our legislative priorities are going to be, and to talk about ways that we might be able to garner more support and be on the ball and ready to go early this year since the session starts two months earlier.  

President Dale advised we hoped to be competitive in the TOP program.  Our Aviation Marketing Vice President, Ray Wise, has a great relationship with PanAm and advises that they are very much interested in a 45,000 to 60,000 square foot hangar and reservation center on the Northside.  We have a letter from PanAm indicating that and it should put us a leg up in meeting and beating the competition.  Regarding other legislative priorities, we are always looking at parking, environmental cleanup and stormwater.  Those are our three biggest priorities.  How we can go about getting support from the legislature is up to us and how innovative we are in convincing them that these are serious problems.  Getting approval by the legislature is not going to be axed by the Governor.  We were very successful last year with Lena’s assistance in getting into the TOP program for $1 million for parking.  It would go a long way today if we had that, but we do not.  We will try again with the support of the Board.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale asked for recommendation of the Board for ranking priority projects.

Motion by Board Member Triplett, seconded by Board Member Robertson to approve the large commercial maintenance hangar and reservation center as the number one priority for the TOPS program.

Motion passed.

Executive Vice President White advised with that staff would proceed with the application over the next few weeks in order to meet the August 31st  deadline.

Board Member Glenn advised we still had an outstanding loan that needed to be taken care of.

Lena Juarez advised we do, and she wanted to get with the President and Executive Vice President to talk about that.

President Dale advised we think we can do that with the FDOT without going through the legislative process as far as getting it staved off long enough to give us time to convert it.  They probably will not make it an outright grant.  We think they might reduce it by 50%.  Our main priority right now is to work with the FDOT in taking it to 2008 so it coincides with the others and gives us time; otherwise it is due and payable one year from now.  

Executive Vice President White advised staff felt pretty comfortable that FDOT would defer it based upon their offer to do so back in January.

President Dale advised there is a joint legislative as well as a legislative delegation session at the County Services Building September 6, which staff will be attending and discussing those things that are priority two such as parking, environmental cleanup, and stormwater.  We will try to find a niche somewhere in one of those transportation pockets or economic pockets that will fund any of the three projects.  

Executive Vice President White advised he felt we should get some funding for the parking garage.  It is the number one priority listed project for fiscal 2003.  FDOT has it pre-programmed as a gaming list for the next few years so it is very likely that we will get funding but not all in one year.  Right now they anticipate it as broken up in three to four multi-year grants.

Discussion regarding the Commerce Park.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to rank the project priorities as parking, environmental clean-up, and stormwater.

Motion passed.

Lena Juarez advised she appreciated approval by the Board, and would be taking direction from that.

5.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale asked Jack Dow to report on the Vigilante memorial.


Jack Dow presented a graphic design and reported the Sanford Airport Memorial

would be positioned at the northeast corner of Red Cleveland Boulevard and Marquette.  A site plan had been developed and presented at DRC.  He further advised Representative Mica’s office had advised that a RA5 Vigilante would be assigned to Sanford by the Navy.  He advised he had not talked with the Navy, and based on his experience, the airplane would not come without some strings attached.  The good news is that the aircraft is a RA5 Vigilante, which is the last operational aircraft that flew at Sanford Naval Air Station.  

Discussion ensued.

Jack Dow reported on the fuel spill that happened on Tuesday, July 24, 2001, whereby an aircraft at Gate 4 and a fuel truck experienced a material failure downloading fuel from an aircraft and spilled 50 to 100 gallons of Jet-A on the pavement.  The pavement is so slanted that it carried to an inlet storm drain.  Some portion of the fuel went into the drainage system even though personnel did everything they could to contain the fuel.  Personnel dammed it up and covered it with AAAF to prevent possible conflagration.  The aircraft was still sitting at the gate as was the fuel truck.  Personnel dammed with absorbent pads and boom for the outfall and contracted with a company that vacuumed the storm drains.  They took out approximately 4700 gallons of liquid, a good portion of which was product.  We do not think there was any human error, it was a material failure of the fuel truck involved.  The County was onsite immediately and all requirements for the County and State were satisfied.  The lesson learned is better training, inspection of fuel trucks, and additional preventive measures at the outfall.  As part of ramp repair to be done this coming winter, two fuel separators will be installed in the ramp and will prevent this in the future.


Discussion ensued as to who would be responsible for the bill.

The President’s report continued….


Joint Meeting with City Commission at 3:30 on August 27, 2001


Lake Mary Boulevard Extension Phase I and II


Stormwater Relocation


COMAIR Lease signed


Demolition work accomplished


Overlay for 9C


Development interest in the southeast section of the Airport


EDC opportunity on turnkey projects in the Commerce Park


Wayne Densch hangar negotiations


Best wishes to Bryant Garrett


Crossing and Gate Guards

6.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

The Executive Vice President reported on the following:

Attention called to the last page of the budget with good factual information for Board Members.

Statistics 

Reminder of SANAC and User Group Meetings

7.
TBI REPORT

Greg Dull, TBI, briefed the Board regarding the Vacation Express Program advising start date of December 21, 2001, with an estimated 350,000 total passengers.  It will enable us to offer some non-stops from OSA to Atlanta, Charlotte, Nashville, Cincinnati, Louisville, and Washington, DC.  Flights will be Friday, Saturday, and Monday, and the program will last for three years at least.  On the leisure side, those flights continue south to Aruba, Cancun, Costa Rica, Jamaica and Punta Cana in the Dominican Republic.  The schedule should be finalized by the end of August.

Pan Am’s service to Miami has been delayed until October.

Discussion regarding Pan Am delays at Sanford and the press.

8.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:


Land acquisition program winding down


Five Year JACIP Plan Funding

Discussion by President Dale regarding land acquisition. 

9.
LIAISON REPORTS

Commissioner McLain advised he had nothing to report.

10.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised Bryant Garret’s job of putting together the budget and detail each year continues to improve.  He suggested a note of thanks from Members to Bryant.

Chairman Miller advised signatures were needed from all Board Members.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING

The Authority’s Board Meeting in September will be held on Tuesday, September 4, 2001, the Tuesday immediately following Labor Day Weekend.

Board Member Robertson advised he would not be able to attend.

Reminder of special election on September 4, 2001 for extension and addition of the 1¢ sales tax.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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